 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

November 19, 2019

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at 1:00 p.m. on Tuesday, November 19, 2019, at Stone Mountain Memorial Association, Operations and Planning Offices
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Ray S. Smith, III, Chairman
Carolyn Meadows

Joan Thomas
Rev. Abraham Mosley
Roy Roberts
Perry Tindol
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Gregory Levett, Sr.

Rey Martinez
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Mike Noland, VP/Asst, General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Operations Manager
Becky Kelley, Director of Operations and Planning
Mike Cooper, Public

Dennis Gresham, Park Maintenance & Building Services Manager
Charlotte Hodge, Park Maintenance & Building Attendant
Ronald Antoine, Park Maintenance & Building Attendant
Tabitha Johnson, Administrative Assistant for Operation and Planning
CALL TO ORDER


Ms. Meadows, called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. She congratulated the new Chairman, Mr. Smith. She told the Board that it had been an honor to be Chairman of the Board for SMMA. Ms. Meadows said that SMMA was the Board she considered to be her favorite. She then handed the gavel to Mr. Smith.

Mr. Smith, Chairman thanked the Services staff for a fabulous lunch before the Board meeting. He told them it was appreciated, and they had done a wonderful job. 

Mr. Smith said that he was honored, and he had big shoes to fill as Chairman.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Mosley, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous Board meeting on October 15, 2019 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each Board member prior to the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT

Mike Cooper addressed the Board. He said he lived in Dekalb county for about 40 years. He said he was engaged in government at the county and city level. He is on the City of Stone Mountain’s Planning and Zoning Committee and has been for a couple of years. He thought it would be good to attend an Association meeting. He said he really appreciated the Park and it was a wonderful asset.  
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Nolan introduced himself to the Board. He is the Assistant General Manager of the Park for Herschend. He said he had been with Herschend for about 3 ½ years.  Prior to this, he was in Banking for about 20 years and wanted to make a change. So, he came to work at the Park.

Mr. Nolan said they were in the middle of their Christmas season and it would go through the 5th of January. They have two big new additions. 
Snow Mountain has opened, and they have a new addition called the Dare Devil Plunge. It is a dark tunnel ride with lights and music. It is three stories tall and a 150-foot tunnel. It is fast and goes quickly. Snow Mountain was a hit this weekend.
The other addition is a new and enhanced parade with seven new floats. They are trying to make the parade bigger and bring out more guests this season.

FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through October 31, 2019 were $8,779,976 compared to a budgeted amount of $8,629,975. Total operating expenses year to date were $6,330,353, compared to the budgeted amount of $6,541,692 The net operating profit before depreciation was $2,586,194 compared to a budgeted amount of $2,172,283. The year to date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $1,588,936 compared to a budgeted loss of $2,775,877.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $2,857,379 year to date.  The net increase in cash year to date was $1,801,503.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $15,616,516.

There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the top of the mountain HVAC replacement with an estimated cost of $139,500. 

The second capital project in progress is the top of the mountain doors replacement with an estimated cost of $190,000.  

The third capital project in progress are the protective barriers with an estimated cost of $184,000.  

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY
Chief Kelley told the Board that the weekends have been busy due to Christmas. He thanked Ms. Zimmerman for making the budgeting process so much easier and smoother. He said she does a tremendous job. 


He distributed the Monthly Activity Report and gave a few highlights from it. There has been an increase in warning citations issued.  There has been a lot of speeders in the Park. There has also been an increase in traffic stops conducted. The Department of Public Safety’s calls for service are down. Theft from vehicles is also down from last year. 
DPS is starting to see an uptick in counterfeit money. The counterfeit reports go to the Secret Service. Vandalism is also up this year. However, overall total crime is down. 
CONSIDERATION of 2020 BUDGET

Mr. Smith asked Mr. Stephens and Ms. Zimmerman to go over the proposed 2020 budget, which had been mailed out to all Board Members.
Ms. Zimmerman said total revenues are budgeted at $10.8 million, which is roughly the same as 2019. Total operating expenses are $8.1 million, leaving SMMA with an operating profit before depreciation of $2.7 million. 

Depreciation expense for 2020 is budgeted at $6.4 million compared to $6.6 million last year and leaves SMMA with a net loss after depreciation of $3.7 million.

Ms. Zimmerman highlighted the differences between the 2019 and 2020 budgets. 

She reported that the 2020 occupancy tax revenue is estimated at $500,000, which is lower in anticipation of closure of parts of the hotel for the ongoing renovation. 


Labor costs have increased from last year’s budget by $36,000 or 1%. 

Employee benefits are budgeted at 39% of total labor costs due to a 29% increase in health care coverage. 


Advertising expense is budgeted at $454,000. This expense is offset by the hotel occupancy tax of $500,000.  


The capital project and equipment budget totals $932,900. The budget was increased in the committee meeting to cover the cost of 9 additional tasers. 
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Ms. Meadows, and unanimously approved to approve the 2020 SMMA Budget.
NEW BUSINES
None
OLD BUSINESS

None








___________________________









Ray S. Smith III, Chairman
Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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